
  

 

Serving River John and surrounding areas                      Summer 2021 

       by Joan MacLeod 

A new addition to the village of River John is 

the newly built building for Cohenôs Cones. For 

people who have been in the village a long time, it 

is situated right beside the Munro home, where the 

central telephone exchange was housed. The busi-

ness, owned by Chris Cameron, is operated at pre-

sent from 5 p.m. to 8 p.m. Mondays to Fridays and 

from 3 p.m. to 8 p.m. on weekends. The hours are 

subject to change. In addition to ice cream, Chris is 

also offering Samôs frozen pizzas for $20. The piz-

za business has been booming, as well as the sale 

of ice cream , especially on a hot day. Congratula-

tions, Chris, on your new building. And we wish 

you every success. 

Cohenôs Cones. 

Customers were waiting on his first day of opening 

on May 21st.Chrisôs former location can be seen in 

the background .  

The River John riverfront has taken a big step 

forward this summer with installation of new float-

ing docks at Rogerôs Landing, 1826 Hwy 6.  The 

Rogerôs Landing docks are Phase 4 of the commu-

nityôs Riverfront Development Project, which in-

cludes the Bissell Park picnic deck and docks and 

the Rogerôs Landing slipway.   

Plans are underway to provide a limited number 

of docking spaces later in the summer when instal-

lation is complete. Tie-up spaces at the docks will 

be available for a limited number of boats 24 feet 

and under. Once the docks are ready, draws will be 

held for two-week tie-up privileges. There will be 

no set cost in 2021, but donations are encouraged 

and will be used to cover the expenses of operating 

and maintaining the new facility.  

Meanwhile, Rogerôs Landing slipway is open 

for its second summer, and is proving to be a popu-

lar spot. One of the few public boat launch spots 

along the North Shore, it is attracting both motor-

ized and paddle-powered craft.  Slipway use is 

free, but donations are very welcome. A donation 

box will be installed this summer, and donations 

can also be made by e-transfer to rogersland-

ing@outlook.ca. 

Itôs not unusual to see someone fishing from the 

RL riverside, or relaxing and watching the river 

from one of the picnic tables. New picnic tables are 

coming soon, thanks to the generosity of Winmill 

Electric and Harbour Crossing. 

Information about terms and conditions for us-

ing Rogerôs Landing docks will be available soon 

at www.rogerslanding.ca. If you would like to be 

notified when applications open for the draws for 

docking spaces, email rogerslanding@outlook.ca. 

Rogerôs Landing Community Slipway and 

Docks is owned and operated by the River John 

Community Action Society, a volunteer organiza-

tion. It was the vision of Roger MacLellan and was 

made possible by many, many hours of volunteer 

labour as well as the financial support of the Atlan-

tic Canada Opportunities Agency, the provincial 

department of Community, Culture and Heritage, 

and the Municipality of Pictou County.  Come 

check it out, and enjoy, respect and protect the riv-

er and the facility.  

Rogerôs Landing Community  

Slipway and Docks  
       by Christiane and John Gill  

 The month of May got noisier as the lawnmow-

ers started almost simultaneously around the vil-

lage and Mother Nature continued to flourish as 

these quince bush blossoms show so beautifully. 

Spring has sprung 

 Work continued at Rogerôs Landing on May 

14, 2021, and boating fun has been launched as has 

the 2-wheeler road fun. Please everyone operate 

your boats and bikes safely and enjoy our great 

outdoors.    

 Summer 2021, here we come. 
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Mary Tothill, Cape John, is proud to announce the 

arrival of great-granddaughter Ava Marie, on April 

22, 2021, at 1:37 a.m. Ava Marie weighed in at 6lb 

5oz, and is the daughter of Kristen and Matthew 

Oliver, Venice, Florida, and granddaughter of Shei-

la (Dwyer) Landi, Wellington, Maine. 

Announcements 

We would like to congratulate our daughter, Olivia 

Pretty, upon receiving a Bachelor of Science De-

gree with distinction and a major in Chemistry from 

Dalhousie University. Olivia plans on attending St. 

Fx. University in the fall to obtain her Bachelor of 

Education. Congratulations Olivia! We are very 

proud of you. Love Mum and Dad  

Emerson would like to announce the arrival of his 

little brother, Cooper Henry MacRae, on March 4, 

2021, weighing 7lbs. 15 ozs. Proud parents are 

Robert MacRae and Hayley McLeod-Bushell. 

Silas Phillip Myers was born on May 18, 2021, 

weighing 8 lbs. 6 ozs. Proud parents are Drew My-

ers and Devin Jollimore.  

River John resident Raymond MacKenzie celebrat-

ed a big milestone on March 20th by celebrating 

his 90th birthday. Municipality of Pictou County 

District 4 Councillor Mary Elliott recently presented 

Mr. MacKenzie with a plaque of recognition from 

the county. Mr.MacKenzie continues to be a very 

active volunteer in his community and we wish him 

the very best in 2021.  

District 4 Councillor Mary Elliott recently presented 

Mary Jane Craik with a plaque of appreciation for 

volunteering for 17 years as treasurer for the 

Friends of the River John Library Board of Direc-

tors. Your dedication to your community makes us 

all stronger. Thank you Mary Jane and we wish 

you all the best. 

Chelsey Joudrie, 

River John Festival Days Committee  

 

Here we are again, another year, with another 

tough decision having to be made. 

So, with disappointed hearts, we have decided 

that we are unable to facilitate River John Festival 

Days again this year. After hearing of other festival 

cancellations and with the current government re-

strictions in place, we believe it is not in the best 

interest of our planning committee, or the commu-

nity at large, to pursue River John Festival Days 

2021. 

That being said, we are not a bunch of folks 

River John Festival Days 2021 Cancellation 

May started lovingly and respectfully with Mother's 

Day on May 9, 2021. Representing all mothers, are 

the mothers of the present residents of Alma 

House, Janice Murray Gill and Ulla Niemeier. 

Mark and Ellen would like to announce the birth of 

their son, James David Boudreau. James arrived 

on June 8, 2021 weighing 8 pounds, 15 ounces. 

Proud grandparents are David and Lesley Pretty of 

River John and David and Angela Boudreau of 

Pictou  

who refuse to celebrate life, summer, and River 

John. After all, isnôt that what River John Festival 

Days is all about? So, we encourage you all, wher-

ever you are, to celebrate a summer of all these 

things individually, and safely. We also invite you 

to follow our Facebook page and Instagram, you 

never know when a contest or a small event may 

pop-up, covid restrictions allowing! 

Until then friends stay safe, stay well and may 

the memories of festivals past tide you over. 

 

www.facebook.com/riverjohnfestivaldays 

@rjfestivaldays 
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It is with broken hearts that we announce the 

passing of Daniel Edward MacKay (óEdwardô), age 

77, on the morning of March 5th, 2021. Edward 

died at the Colchester East Hants Health Centre in 

Truro, surrounded by his loving family. 

Edward was born Feb 8th, 1944 in Pictou, Nova 

Scotia, to Mary Elizabeth (Johnston) and John 

Ross. His early years were spent in Toney River, 

before a fire destroyed the family business, and 

they moved to East Amherst. In 1963, Edward mar-

ried the love of his life, Carol (nee Nolan), and was 

blessed with three daughters. 

He was employed with Correctional Services 

Canada in 1967 as a clerk with the Springhill Insti-

tution, and retired as Acting Regional Administra-

tor in the Regional office in Moncton. Edward also 

owned and operated óGrandmotherôs Attic An-

tiquesô. 

Edward was a founding member of the Amherst 

Drama Club, which brought live theatre to the citi-

zens of Amherst, and also formed the first drama 

group, choir and orchestra involving the inmates of 

Dorchester Penitentiary. In 1987, Edward was ap-

proached by Mount Allison University to direct the 

highly successful production of Hello Dolly, fol-

lowed by Grease, the next year. He went on to pro-

duce Broadway, Musically Speaking, and Weôll 

Meet Again, and was the first Chairman of the 

Showcase Productions Society, as well as President 

of the Nova Scotia Drama League. In 1991, Ed-

ward was presented with the Lescarbot Award, 

which recognizes volunteers that have made out-

standing contributions toward the enrichment of 

cultural life in their communities. Edward re-

mained involved in theatre for over 50 years, di-

recting his last major production of My Fair Lady 

in 2013. 

Edward is survived by his wife Carol, three 

daughters and sons-in-law, Michelle and Mark 

McIntyre of Amherst, Shawna and Rodger Mac-

Kay of Enfield, Rebecca and Jeff MacKay of Hali-

fax, as well as seven grandsons, Mathew, Caleb, 

Zachary, Spencer, Graham, Jonathon and Josh. He 

was predeceased by both parents, a granddaughter 

Lacey Drew, siblings Ross, Alex, Nellie, Annie 

and Robert, and his favourite mother-in-law, Net-

tie. 

Edward lived a life of service and gave back so 

much to his family and community. His dream 

opened the door of experience to so many, and he 

has left us all with an incredible legacy. His was 

truly a life well-lived. 

The family wishes to thank the staff at the Truro 

Hospital Stroke and ICU units, who provided Ed-

ward with incredible care and kindness and sup-

ported the family with such compassion. 

A celebration of Edwardôs life will be held at a 

later date. Donations can be made in his memory to 

the IWK Hospital, CARMA Amherst Chapter, or 

to the charity of your choice. Condolences and 

sharing of memories can be made via: 

www.campbellsamherst.ca, or by visiting the 

Campbellôs Facebook page 

In Loving Memory of Edward 

MacLANDERS, Sylvia Robbins (DWYER) of 

Deep River Ontario, passed away last February 28, 

2020 at the Trillium Manor nursing home in Oril-

lia, Ontario. Here she received excellent loving 

care for the last 16 of her 102 years. Sylvia was the 

6th generation of Scottish and Irish settlers who 

settled on Nova Scotiaôs north shore in the 18th 

century. She married Robert MacLanders of Brule, 

Nova Scotia in December, 1937. They were mar-

ried for 43 years before Robertôs passing in 1981, 

in Deep River. Sylvia was born in 1917 in River 

John, Nova Scotia ï the daughter of Charles Alex-

ander Dwyer and Anna Maude (Sellers) from Cape 

John. Her life in River John was foremost in her 

memories. She had much love for her homestead 

and family and passed this closeness on to her chil-

dren. She and husband Bob brought their two chil-

dren for 15 summers to visit their grandparents in 

NS. For this they are forever grateful. To the day 

she died, Sylvia read every page of her beloved 

newspaper ñThe Pictou Advocateò. She often 

talked with emotion, about their family doctor, 

Doctor Murray. Her heart never left her birthplace. 

Sylvia was the youngest of five children (Verna, 

Jean, Laird and Alex). She is survived by her 

daughter Stefanie Irwin (Toronto), son John 

MacLanders (Deep River), five grandchildren: 

Raquel, Kristopher, Elizabeth, Robert, and Patrick; 

and seven great-grandchildren: Alexander, Olivia, 

Evelyn, Fifer, Charles, Maxwell and Mackenzie. In 

1943 Sylvia and Bob moved to Montreal where he 

was employed by the National Research Council in 

classified research as part of Canadaôs contribution 

to the Manhattan Project in the U.S. In 1945 they 

moved to Deep River, Ontario where he worked as 

a lab technician in the General Physics Division at 

the Chalk River Nuclear Laboratories. Sylvia and 

husband Bob were among the first 100 residents in 

the newly created town of Deep River ï a commu-

nity that was built to accommodate the staff of 

AECL. Sylvia had many tales to relate about her 

pioneering experience in this town. On February 

17, 1946 she delivered her first child, Stefanie. The 

closest hospital in those days, was in the town of 

Pembroke, 49 kilometers distant. Bob was able to 

borrow a car from the first resident in town that 

had a vehicle, a 1938 Ford. Unfortunately the car 

had no heater and the night temperature was minus 

20F. The combination of being in labour, freezing, 

and riding on a bumpy gravel road was less than 

ideal. Sylvia was a skilled amateur in the arts. Her 

interests included oil painting, leather work, ceram-

ics, sewing and smocking. Another of her talents 

was the writing of poetry. One of her published 

poems is posted on the wall at Trillium Manor. She 

was also a talented pianist. For several years she 

shared her gift of music every Friday morning, en-

tertaining her fellow residents at Trillium Manor. 

She would play by ear a lengthy list of ñgolden 

oldiesò to the delight of the residents. As well, she 

was an avid reader of classic literature. Her keen 

interest in science, including keeping track of cur-

rent activities at NASA, continued to her final year. 

Sylvia was our family historian. She was very 

knowledgeable about the origins and accompany-

ing information of both sides of our families, which 

she passed on to her children. Messages of condo-

lence can be sent to Stefanie Irwin 

at: irwin.sd@gmail.com, who would be very inter-

ested to hear from past acquaintances. 

Sylvia Robbins (Dwyer) MacLanders 

To the Statement that ñThey will never get over itò 

 

I want to say to you, you did good. 

You did good to escape the burning house in which 

your parents had been killed 

You sought solace in your next-door neighbourós 

basement 

With your friends who also had their own mother 

gunned down 

You did good! 

Nothing you could have done would have saved 

them from the madman. 

 

But it is a miracle 

You survived 

Hallelujah 

All four of you survived to continue to live your 

lives 

Hallelujah 

Now get the help you need to heal from this un-

speakable horror. 

 

Rage, cry scream, stomp 

Speak of it and heal 

Channel your rage into worthwhile pursuits 

Not that I have any right or place to tell you what 

to do, 

But Celebrate, you survived. It is a miracle. 

Go forth and lead lives which would please your 

loved ones. 

Joan MacLeod May 9 2020 

Hiding in the Basement 

The River John 4-H Club would like to thank 

Farm Credit Canada for the $500 funding to help 

buy COVID-19 supplies, signage and other needed 

supplies for our meetings and events. 

Thank you! 
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We feel proud of our recent edition of the Pioneer and this one too! Howev-

er, we do want to hear what you think? 

Do we have the right balance between historical stories, more recent com-

munity history and news of current organizations and activities. We welcome 

your response in ñLetters to the Editorò. Are we getting enough of a variety of 

stories from different age groups and sources? This is your newspaper too. In 

this time of a global pandemic, we feel that it is even more important than ever 

that the printed word continues. We are also mindful that not everyone has a 

computer and therefore are able to connect through social media. 

Our name the ñPioneerò (which was taken from the earlier publication in the 

1850ôs) does seem to only refer to the colonial settlers. Should we change our 

name in keeping with modern sensibilities? If so, to what? 

I do notice that this issue has fewer poems. Do we want to include a Poetôs 

corner? To date, no recipes have been submitted, do you want this to be a regu-

lar feature? Likewise, with Letters to the Editor? 

We had thought of having specific sections, historical information, The fish-

eries fishing, current organizations, bird watching, gardening, for example. But 

we are dependent on volunteer contributions, so it is not always something that 

we can organize with our layout capabilities. 

With this issue, as we are about to go to press, we keep being told about new 

exciting things happening in the village. Is there anyone who wants to become a 

reporter and write about and photograph these events. The editorial group can 

only do so much! 

We would welcome your feedback. 

 

Joan MacLeod on behalf of the Editorial Group 

The Pioneer wants to hear 

from you 

The Pioneer is published by the  

River John Community Action Society 

P.O. Box 161, River John, NS, B0K 1N0 

 

The views expressed in this newspaper are those of the 

contributors and not necessarily those of the editorial board. 

 

The Pioneer is distributed in River John, the village of Scotsburn, and 

West Branch. We welcome any articles or pictures from any of our 

newspaper friends and areas. Contributions to the next issue should be sent 

to the editors. Please send text files and pictures as separate attachments.  

Text should have the bare minimum of formatting. Photos should be the 

best resolution available and be accompanied by a list of captions. 

 

Editorial board: ééé..é Joan MacLeod, Linda Thompson-Reid,             

   éééé.. Beulah Wright, Mary Beth Sutherland, 

   éééé.. Julie Windebank  

                      é...épioneereditors@outlook.com  

Advertising sales  .................. Vacant, please contact the editors 

Accounts receivable éééé Melanie Miller  

for advertising                   éééé.pioneerpayments2000@gmail.com 

Graphics éé.éé..ééé.. Kristine Stallman,  

                      ééékristine@pinklemonademedia.com 

Proof reading  ééé.é.é...Marg Jones 

Layout .................................... Derek Andrews 

Printing ...................................Advocate Printing & Publishing Co Ltd 

      by Joan Macleod 

As I write this editorial for the summer issue of 

the Pioneer, we are slowly emerging from the 3rd 

lockdown due to COVID-19. And arenôt we all 

anxious to get back to normal, or a ñNew Normalò, 

as more of us are being vaccinated. One of the les-

sons that this forced isolation has taught me is the 

importance of communication. But communication 

has changed greatly, as we adapt to Zoom meetings 

and master the various ways to communicate. 

Some people prefer to connect on Facebook Mes-

senger; others, by email, and still others by phone 

texting or telephone calls. Sometimes it is a chal-

lenge to remember which way is the preferred 

method for each individual. And sometimes what is 

difficult is that there is an expectation of an instant 

reply. One thing I have surely learned is how much 

easier it is to communicate face-to-face. Hopefully, 

that can happen sooner rather than later, masks on 

or not. 

The other thing I have noticed this spring is 

how bountiful and giving Mother Nature is! The 

blossoms are magnificent this year and they are 

earlier and remaining longer than normal. I have a 

Editorial Summer 2021 
little vase of fragrant lilies-of-the-valley by my 

desk as I write this, and I do literally take a few 

minutes to stop and sniff the beautiful fragrance. As 

an aromatherapist, I can tell you that scent can truly 

be healing as it stimulates the olfactory bulb which, 

in turn, causes the release of relaxing hormones in 

your brain such as endorphins. Thank you, Mother 

Nature. We here in River John and the wider com-

munity are truly lucky to live in such a beautiful 

part of the world. I must confess that some of the 

new people who have moved here have helped me 

to see the area with fresh eyes. Our sunsets and 

sunrises, our water views, our lovely river and our 

woodlands are all magnificent. Spending time in 

nature can be so healing. 

However, we must also remember that this land 

is the unceded land of the Miôkmaq. At the time of 

writing, the recent discovery of 215 children in a 

mass grave at a Kamloops, BC, residential school is 

a painful reminder of our colonial legacy. The sto-

ries which the survivors are telling are very painful 

to hear, but to honour them, we do need to hear the 

truth. And if we find it horrific, just imagine their 

pain and how they are being retraumatized in the 

telling! For more information, visit the Truth and 

Reconciliation website www.trc.ca. They met from 

2008 to 2015 and have brought forth 94 calls to 

action. An event on June 5th in Tatamagouche 

called for 215 pairs of childrenôs shoes to help 

bring the reality home as we acknowledge our hurt-

ful past. 

As we go to press, I am reminded of the im-

portance of ñhomeò as I prepare to leave my family 

home, a house which has been lived in for nearly 

60 years. Our homes, ideally, are places of sanctu-

ary where we are loved and free to be ourselves. It 

can be disorientating and painful to pull up roots 

and move. A lot of new people have done just that 

and chosen this community to make their home. 

Some people just felt when they arrived, that it was 

ñHome.ò Others felt nearly the same but that they 

wanted to do major upgrades to create a beautiful 

house; others fell in love with a view and a proper-

ty on which they could create their ideal retreat 

over a few years. I feel that this is a good thing for 

the community to have fresh energy and ideas and 

already we have new people helping out with our 

organizations and volunteering their time to help 

things run more smoothly. Again, I say welcome to 

River John. 
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History of the RJs Ladies Group 

       by Florence Craib 

 

It was in 1969 and we were blessed with two 

new ministersô wives,  Gloria Jackson from Salem 

United and Nancy Holstad from St. Georgeôs Pres-

byterian Church. 

After some time and talking to different people, 

they realized there was very little to interest young 

ladies and mothers so they decided to call a meet-

ing and see how many would come. 

The first meeting was held at Shirley Winmillôs 

home; we got acquainted and called ourselves the 

RJs, and from there the membership grew. We be-

gan meeting at different houses and church halls. 

The meetings began with devotions and then 

branched out with lots of conversation, mostly 

about what we could do for our village and com-

munity. 

We met once a month, the last Tuesday in the 

month, it seemed a good date so that we didnôt 

conflict with other things going on in the village.  

It was the fall season and our chatter turned to 

Christmas, right away a decision was made to pack 

boxes for the seniors, so we did those for a few 

years. In 1975 we held our first turkey dinner and 

entertainment free of charge for one hundred sen-

iors in our community, it was held at St. Georgeôs 

Presbyterian Church Hall. The next year we moved 

to Salem Church Hall for a little more room and 

then later to the new Fire Hall. 

Our next venture was looking into swimming 

classes for the school children. Plans were made to 

hold the classes at the Fisheries Training Pool in 

Pictou. With a school bus and driver, we had a 

three-week program. As the summer was coming, 

we hired an instructor and we didnôt have to look 

too far.  Joan MacLeod was a student at Mount 

Allison University and had all the qualifications to 

do the job. The children were taken to Cape John 

for another session of swimming classes. They also 

did them for a few years at Skinners Cove with 

qualified swimming instructors.  

As the summer approached, the students would 

soon be graduating, we gave a donation to West 

Pictou District High School for the most deserving 

graduating female and male student in River John 

and Area. 

The month of May was always interesting. We 

took our annual trip to the Adult Residential Centre 

in Stellarton, where we supplied lunch and helped 

entertain the residents. George Durning and others 

played music and we all danced. We always left 

knowing we had made the residents very happy. 

During the long winters we spent evenings at 

Salem United Hall practicing for our concerts. The 

first one packed the hall and all for 25 cents admis-

sion. That was the first of many, for years to come. 

As well, at the concerts we would hold a King and 

Queen contest for the seniors. We put cans at the 

Co-op for change, so you could vote for the con-

testants that you wanted to win. That always raised 

a few extra dollars. 

The new fire hall was built and so our dinners 

and concerts were moved to the new hall. Our do-

nation to the Fire Department was over $1,000. 

In the summer we decided to host a dinner to 

raise funds for the hospital. We had roast beef and 

all the new, fresh, garden vegetables. The first hos-

pital dinner netted $1,300 dollars for the Lillian 

Fraser Memorial Hospital in Tatamagouche. The 

event was not only sponsored by the RJs, the area 

people all chipped in to help with money, vegeta-

bles or to help with the dinner. 

Other monetary donations followed, one to the 

Aberdeen Hospital, New Glasgow, amounting to 

$1,800 for a patient lift. To Lillian Fraser Memori-

al Hospital, in the sum of $2,078 for a shock advi-

sory system for the Cardiac Care Unit. A donation 

to the River John Fire Department in the amount of 

$1,174 towards the purchase of a new ambulance. 

We also established a fund in the Bank of Nova 

Scotia for the Manitoba Flood Relief and spon-

sored an SOS child. 

A River John Quilt was made consisting of 

blocks with family names embroidered on them. 

In 1985 River John celebrated 200 years, a sum 

of money was received from the Bissell Family in 

the USA, along with one of the family members 

coming to visit.  As you may know, the Bissell car-

pet sweeper was invented by Melville R. Bissell, 

husband of Anna Sutherland Bissell, who was born 

in River John. To commemorate the 200 years, the 

RJs compiled a cook book with history and recipes 

which sold for $10 and was picked up by people 

near and far.  We also published two other cook 

books. 

I know I have missed a lot of things that were 

funny and sad that I could have shared about the 

last fifty years or more.  A two-day celebration was 

held in 2019, with a cocktail party Friday night for 

past and present members. Saturday night we had a 

dinner for husbands, wives and partners.  

It was like a good dream come true. 

Founders of the RJs 1969, Gloria Jackson (L) and 

Nancy Holstad  
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Whatôs Happening in 

West Branch  

      by Denise White 

As I was trying to think of something to write, 

my thoughts wandered (as they often do!) to when I 

worked in a small museum. As the bookkeeper, I 

didnôt have much to do with the exhibits, but I al-

ways enjoyed hearing the story behind the objects 

on display. And, when I was not busy with my own 

work, I never minded helping the volunteers with 

dusting or cataloguing the items. 

The town where I lived had a weekly newspaper 

that had been established in the previous century and 

many of the back issues had been gifted to the muse-

umôs archives. I was always intrigued by the 

ñsocietyò pages in those old newspapers. You know 

the kind? Mrs. So-and-So hosted Mrs. Whatsher-

name at a formal tea. Or the local church sponsored 

a strawberry social. Or the bride wore chiffon 

trimmed in lace. 

Unfortunately, I cannot report any such happen-

ings in West Branch. With the latest health re-

strictions placed on what we can or cannot do, it has 

been quiet. Noticeably quiet. 

The West Branch and Area Community Associa-

tion did manage to host a take-out dinner of ham and 

scalloped potatoes on April 24th, just a few short 

days before the last lockdown. One hundred and 

sixty-seven meals were picked up and enjoyed. The 

weather was perfect. 

But, not all of our community neighbours were 

as lucky, and many events had to be cancelled. As 

well, all plans for music nights, dances and other 

summer events at the Hall have been put on hold. 

Again. 

As I was remembering some of those old news-

paper articles, it occurred to me that not much more 

than 100 years ago, the country was in similar cir-

cumstances. The óflu pandemic of 1919-1921, often 

referred to as Spanish Flu, was raging across the 

world. 

As difficult as we think it is for us to not be able 

to do the things that we would normally be doing in 

such fine late spring weather, it must have been far 

more difficult for our ancestors. We have modern 

medicine to keep people alive. We have telephones 

to call our loved ones. We have the internet to reach 

out to our social groups. We have television to keep 

us apprised of current events. A century ago, antibi-

otics were a dream; telephones were for the rich and 

there was no such thing as television or the internet. 

But they had newspapers. And they had each oth-

er. Soon this pandemic will end and when it does, 

with grace, weôll still be here. Until we can open up 

again; until we can hug our friends and loved ones, 

please, please stay safe, wear your mask, wash your 

hands, and sanitize the hell out of everything you 

touch! 

Most importantly, keep in touch with your loved 

ones. And keep in touch with your community. Read 

the paper. Thatôs the best way to find out ñwhatôs 

going onò! 
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Our Manse 

      by Victoria Barry Kia 

Never in my wildest imagination would I have 

said, ñLetôs move to River John!ò 

But here we are. 

Who are those people who recently purchased 

the Salem Manse? Where did they come from? 

Hereôs our story. 

We are Charlie Kia and Victoria Barry Kia. We 

have been married for just over four years after 

both being widowed. 

After living in Cole Harbour for four years, up-

dating our home and gardens, we found there was-

nôt much for these two hummingbirds left to do 

except curling, golf, fishing & some antiquing. 

With COVID-19 lurking in every nook & cranny, 

only two of those pastimes were permitted and, like 

most of us crazy bored Nova Scotians, decided to 

pick up and move. Our plan was to find an apart-

ment, then find a cottage. 

Much to our surprise there was not a lot on the 

market, but the price range of this particular home 

in River John was appealing so up the driveway we 

drove; the moment I set my eyes upon the Salem 

Manse I loved it! 

Charlie knew he was in trouble when he saw the 

look on my face. Believe it or not but the clincher 

was the recently raised basement - what a surprise 

and relief after all the old, smelly, wet cellars we 

encountered. 

We actually call Charlie a hummingbird on 

crack because he likes to buzz buzz buzz all day 

and keep himself busy fixing this, fixing that, reno-

vating, painting, there isnôt much that he doesnôt 

love to do. This seemed like a good project for us. 

We moved in in mid-October; I decided to paint 

the main floor before Christmas which we actually 

managed to do. 

We spent our first Christmas in our beautiful 

home with all of my sisters and their husbands, 

with our giant, glittering Christmas tree at the front 

door, and a wonderful New Yearôs, dancing in our 

front room. Who needs a hall when you have so 

much room? 

Why River John? 

During a weekly drive last September I drove 

through River John and it seemed like a lovely 

community. We have not been disappointed. We 

have met many wonderful people, including our 

neighbours who have been so helpful to us. In-

sights into the community and things that go on 

were told to us by Joan MacLeod who has been so 

very helpful. 

As we try to embrace ourselves into the com-

munity and culture of River John we hope to meet 

Charlie and Victoria Kia, new owners of The 

Manse.       Welcome to River John, folks. 

      by Joan MacLeod 

As previously reported, there has been an influx 

of new people to the area. The pandemic, and those 

wishing to escape more densely populated areas, 

have created a housing boom which means that 

house prices have increased substantially. This can 

have negative as well as positive consequences, 

because now, first-time buyers may not be able to 

afford to buy their first home.  Although house 

prices have been depressed in this area for a very 

long time, another side effect is that with house 

prices increasing, people may be more eager to sell 

rather than rent properties, which may lead to a 

scarcity of properties to rent. The positive effect of 

the housing boom is that our area can welcome 

new people and we can have a more diverse popu-

lation.  New people bring fresh energy and new 

ideas to the region. 

In November, a group of us decided to start an 

unofficial ñWelcome Wagonò to  greet people and 

give them information about local organizations 

and activities. We created a handout; we also made 

cookies and collected some magazines from the 

library and a recent Pioneer. Since November, we 

visited 19 families who are new to the area. There 

are at least a dozen more new families we could 

visit, and once the lockdown is lifted, we hope to 

get out to visit again. 

One of the things which gives me great satisfac-

tion is helping people connect with other like-

minded people. This is even more important when 

we are not only isolated, but also new to an area.  

Young mothers particularly need to meet with oth-

er young mothers for support. I am pleased that we 

have been able to facilitate people getting together 

(socially distancing, of course) .  

Another side effect is that some of the new peo-

ple have joined our organizations to help, for ex-

ample, the Legion, the Pioneer, the Oddfellows and 

the River John Community Action Society. I heard 

that one new member to the community helped 

paint the Legion kitchen! 

If you would like to join our group or if you 

want a Welcome Wagon visit, or know someone 

who would benefit, contact one of us.   

Joan MacLeod  902-351-2759,  

Maureen Topley  902-351-3361  

Lynn MacLeod  902-890-7003 - also please 

contact Lynn if you want to donate something to 

add to the Welcome Wagon gift bags. 

Welcome Wagon 

by Beulah Jane Wright 

This old song, a favourite of mine, was running 

through my head this morning and I began thinking 

of how difficult it must have been for our ances-

tors, who left their home, family and friends, 

knowing they would never see them again. 

Lately, we have been experiencing some of the 

same sorrow because of the pandemic, with parents 

and children and other family members living in 

other provinces, and this is going into two years 

now. But for us, there is hope - that borders may 

open, and travel be possible once again. We have 

been very fortunate until this happened. No matter 

how far away - if sickness or death or a special oc-

casion arose, one usually could get on a plane and 

within a few hours be home with the family. Not 

now. Lately we couldn't even travel to another 

county in Nova Scotia! 

For our ancestors and Kathleen, however that 

was not a possibility, and rarely could anyone go 

home. They did not have our luxury of text and 

telephone and zoom conversations and for them, 

even letters were slow and often lost. I know that 

for several generations, none of my forebears were 

able to travel overseas, and by the time they could, 

there would be no family or friends left to visit. In 

fact, the first opportunity to travel overseas was 

probably the first World War. I read recently where 

James Kitchen provided a trip to Scotland, for an 

early Minister who was ailing, probably much ap-

preciated.  And the sailing ships of River John did 

give the crew members an opportunity to see more 

of the world, but it was rare.  

In the museum we have a letter written from 

USA to a family member back in NS. He asks 

about his Mother, adding that he would have liked 

to see her face one more time, but with all the chil-

dren, and the expense, he couldn't manage the trip. 

One can almost feel the sadness in his letter. 

I couldn't help wondering if Kathleen ever was 

able to go home. Or was it merely a loving way to 

ease her mind during the long winter when she was 

loneliest, just something to give her hope that in 

spring it would be possible? I really hope she 

could. 

And I hope our travel restrictions will soon be 

lifted, and we shall again have our blessed opportu-

nities! 

many more people in the very near future. One of 

the things that Charlie and I would love to do is to 

have an open house sometime after COVID, so 

that those in the community who are curious can 

see what the inside of this old house looks like, 

and hopefully appreciate the changes we have 

made to make it a home once again. If and when 

we are able to hold the open house we would like 

to charge a small fee with monies going to a local 

charity. 

Our door is always open. Drop in if youôre 

passing by, or just give us a warm wave. 

"I'll Take You 

Home Again, 

Kathleen " 
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      by Mona MacDonald 

Lobster season has arrived!  Fishermen have a knack for giving their boats unique names. Some are 

straightforward, others have a story behind them! Here are the names of the 2018 Captains and boats from 

the harbours in our area.   Good luck to all our fishermen!  

Whatôs in a Name?   

Angus Falconer-M. Elaine 

Elmer Cameron- Royalty Mist 

Dwayne Falconer- Jenny Wren 

Robert Johnson- Caitlyn J. 

Charles Elliott- Bellows Island Breeze 

Eugene Fortune- Miss Fortune 

Clifford Elliott- Touch Nô Go 

Keith Gratto- Dominique L. 

Gary Patterson- Top Gun 

Kevin Reid- Jenny & Lisa 

William Elliott- Hayshaker 

Fred Falconer- Jaclyn E. 

Kevin Elliott- Miss Marcy 

Mac Cameron- Mink River Lady  

Robert Falconer- Kristen Allie 

Raymond Falconer- Miss Megan 

Gordon Henderson- Brenda Anne 1 

Jamie Craig- The óJô Kids 

Alec Grant- Ava Maria 

Adrien Merton- Northumberland Breeze 

Chris MacAulay- Albie óNô I 

Barry Sutherland ï Northport Lady 

Gene Cowling- Miss T. 

Charles Thompson- Glass Glider 

Randy/Rennie MacLellan-Very Best 

Wayne Langille- TWL 

Ronnie Langille- Laura Dawn 1 

Alfred Langille- Outcast 1 

Leonard Bigney- Bite Me 

Peter Grant- A&E 

Todd Langille- Elmerôs Pride 

Ronnie Heighton- Annette Marie 

Lorne Heighton- Grand Finale 

David Dwyer- Breaking Tradition 

Keith Heighton- Risky Business 1 

Robert Heighton- Ocean Rider 1 

Allan Elliott- Sheôll Do 

Wayne Patriquin- Flounder 

Dudley Jollymore- Frostbitten Crow 1 

Rick Jollymore- Terryôs Future 

John Jollymore- Suzanne Mac 

Sterling Heighton- Millennium 2000 

Skinnerôs Cove 

Toney River 

Cape John 

This article and óA Life on the Waterô, both written by Mona (Henderson) Macdonald, were lost when submitted in 2018, but we are happy to say they came 

through this time and we are delighted to publish them. We would also love to publish the updated names of the fishermen and the boats in 2021.  

ñA positive attitude and open mind are true 

characteristics of all good fishermen.ò 

Kevin Van Dan 
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       by Mona MacDonald  

An interview with Keith Henderson, a 

retired Toney River fisherman 

 

When did you get started in fishing? 

I was 13 years old and I had enough of school, 

so I joined my father as his helper. We fished the 

Mary J. which he bought from Cecil Henderson. 

Two years later, I bought it from Dad and I was on 

my own! 

What differences in the size and condition of 

boats have you seen over the years? 

They used to be wooden, either 36 or 38 feet 

long, without a cabin. I had to patch the Mary J. 

from bow to stern with plywood and plastic ce-

ment.  After that, I had the Donna Jane, then the 

Rita T., which was my first boat with a cabin. It 

was also one of the first with a hydraulic hauler. It 

had a steering wheel and a sounder, which made a 

big difference in lobster and herring fishing.  Nao-

mi K. was purchased from Crawfords in New 

Brunswick and was 41 ft. My last boat, Brenda 

Ann 1 was the only one I bought new. Almost all 

the boats are fiberglass now. 

What kind of steering device did you have back 

ñin the dayò? 

We steered with a stick - a simple stick attached 

to rope that you pushed or pulled to control the 

rudder. Today there are steering wheels the same 

as in road vehicles. Standing a bit higher in a cabin 

makes it easier to see where youôre going. 

How many traps did you have when you first 

started?  

We fished 400 traps 50 years ago - now the lim-

it is 280.  I remember my father (Wilbert) having 

600 traps; in fact, some fishermen had 2000 during 

those years when there was no limit. During the 

years the lobster were scarce, I fished alone, as did 

many others. Now there is usually one helper, and 

some captains might have two if itôs a good year 

and the catch is plentiful. 

The prices have changed over the years! 

Yes, I remember when it was around 35 and 50 

cents a pound.  

Any changes in the bait used?  

Salt herring was the only bait used for years. 

Now itôs fresh (much better!) bait from New 

Brunswick, and includes gaspereau, mackerel, flat 

fish and red fish, although it is more expensive.  

Most fishermen haul their boats home for the 

winter - was this always the case? 

No, in the past we would take the motors out, 

tip the boats, cover them with tar paper and leave 

them by the wharf. One year my boat was too old 

to be tipped over - I knew it would fall apart, so I 

just covered it and left it upright. Later on we used 

our own tractors to haul the boats home. Today of 

course, theyôre hauled by a driver who has the con-

tract - itôs ñsafety firstò. 

Speaking of safety, what else makes the fishing 

season safer now than it was when you were 

A Life on the Water 

younger?  

Radios are a big safety factor. As long as it 

works, youôre never alone on the water. Also, the 

compass they use now is a big improvement on the 

little one I used to set on the washboard. Technolo-

gy has made many advances in the past 10-15 

years, with sounders and television screens that 

show everything from the position of wharves to 

the bottom of the ocean and schools of fish.  

What is your favourite and least favourite sea-

son? 

The only season I never liked was the herring 

season. I think it stems from my childhood years 

when I fished herring with Dad, Henry MacDonald 

and John David Henderson on our shore here in 

Seafoam -two dories out and back in, out and back 

in. I got really sick of it, the constant hauling, pil-

ing, sorting and selling door-to-door. That was it 

for me! 

How many years did you fish?  

54 years. I was happy to pass it onto my son, 

Gordon, and I wish him well. Heôll have his mem-

ories someday, the same as I do. 

     by Nadine MacLellan 

Skinnerôs Cove is a core-fishing small craft sea-

port that harbours 9 home fleet vessels from May-

June for its primary use, the lobster fishery. Man-

aged by the Harbour Authority of Skinnerôs Cove, 

it is a hailing port for transient fishing fleet vessels 

during crab, herring and other fisheries. Skinner's 

Cove welcomes pleasure craft use throughout the 

boating season and the slip is available for public 

access for 10$/use. Lobster fishing out of Skinnerôs 

Cove has been documented since the 1870s. In 

1912, the Federal Government acquired land to 

build two 600-foot wharves of lumber, with an en-

trance of forty feet. Parts of the original wharves 

existed into the 1950s. Locally built boats used for 

the fishery at that time were powered by oars or 

sail. Processors & packers operated on both sides 

of Skinnerôs Cove and served a vital role in the 

Waves of Change at Skinnerôs Cove 
industry as catches had to be processed quickly to 

prevent spoilage. Technology for pasteurization, 

electricity and transportation were limited; cans of 

lobster meat were sorted by hand, boiled for hours 

and sent to Europe through the port of Pictou. To-

dayôs catches from Skinnerôs Cove are sold to buy-

ers who can process or hold live lobster for con-

sumption all over the world. The 2018 census de-

termined more than 70,000 Canadians are em-

ployed by commercial fishing and spinoff indus-

tries, contributing more than 3.7 billion dollars an-

nually to the national economy. Ninety percent of 

all commercial fish harvesters in Canada use small 

craft harbour facilities. Fishing is a highly-valued 

sector throughout the world but many locals enjoy 

this cozy port for its scenic beauty framed within 

two neighbouring public beaches. 

The east side of Skinnerôs Cove wharf has un-

dergone major renovations this spring and the 

backdrop for those óSkinnerôs Sunsetsô has re-

ceived some much needed attention. A Service Ar-

eas Improvements & Floating Wharves Replace-

ment Project undertaken by the Small Craft Har-

bours Branch of Fisheries and Oceans Canada, 

with construction being completed by Balodis In-

corporated of Westville. The project consisted of 

replacing the harbourôs four floating wharves, 

strong arms & gangways. Three concrete abut-

ments supporting the wharves had begun to fall 

away from their base towards the harbour basin, so 

construction of new abutments with a sixty metre 

reinforced concrete retaining wall with large 

amounts of breakwater have been added. The Cove 

has seen untold changes over time & these latest 

improvements of the harbour ensure its safe use for 

years to come. 

Skinners 1962 Harbour full of vessels for crab fishing August 2020 Building Retaining Wall April 2021 
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Pictou County Community Health Centre 

The Pictou County Community Health Centre 

Working Group, a group of community volunteers 

from across Pictou County, have come together to 

undertake the development and operations of a 

Community Health Centre model of care in their 

county. 

Community Health Centres (CHCs) extend the 

delivery of healthcare services beyond the provi-

sion of primary healthcare. ñCHCs are very fo-

cussed on keeping people and community healthy 

by addressing the underlying social issues impact-

ing peoplesô health, while providing access to doc-

tors, nurse practitioners, and other healthcare pro-

fessionals that may include specific services like 

dieticians and counsellors,ò explained Anne Sim-

monds, a member of the Working Group. ñAs a not

-for-profit organization that is owned by the com-

munity, CHC services can be flexible and respon-

sive to changing community healthcare needs.ò 

With financial support from two local health 

foundations, the Working Group was able to hire a 

consultant to assist them. ñWe are very thankful to 

the Aberdeen Health Foundation and Sutherland 

Harris Foundation for their financial support,ò ex-

pressed Sue Arsenault a member of the Working 

Group. 

ñWe are now in a position to hire a local con-

sultant, Keith Collier, who recently moved to Pic-

tou County from Arviat, Nunavut where he worked 

with their council and community for a number of 

years,ò explained Ms. Arsenault. ñWe are very 

thankful to have his experience and expertise to 

help guide us and develop the background re-

sources we need to move our vision forward.ò 

Over the next nine months the group will be 

working with Mr. Collier to do extensive research 

on Community Health Centres across the province 

and country and develop a business and operational 

plan to move the initiative forward. Most im-

portantly Mr. Collier will engage extensively with 

community members, as well as local community 

and government agencies and service providers, to 

assess the health needs across the county. 

ñWe will be carrying out our extensive commu-

nity engagement work in the fall,ò explained Ms. 

Simmonds. ñBy then we anticipate the majority of 

us will be vaccinated, enabling us to meet in person 

in our community spaces, as well as hosting virtual 

meetings.ò 

The group will be promoting their community 

meetings, anticipated to start in September, through 

the local media and social media platforms. If any-

one has any questions and would like to know more 

about this initiative, they can email Keith at ï pic-

toucountychc@gmail.com 

For more information on Community Health 

Centres you can also visit these web sites: The No-

va Scotia Association of Community Health Cen-

tres https://www.nsachc.org/ and the Canadian As-

sociation of Community Health Centres ï https://

www.cachc.ca/ 

       by Ed Kennedy 

My friend, Maurice Poirier, and I have taken 

steps to initiate the creation of a gym facility 

(Johonor Gym Club) in the old River John School. 

A couple of meetings with interested community 

members have demonstrated that there may be 

enough interest to form the club. To date, the 

following steps have been taken: 

A preliminary budget has been developed to 

cover monthly operating costs. 

A membership application/agreement has been 

drafted, which includes a proposed monthly 

membership fee of $30/person and $50/couple, and 

a requirement to join the club for a minimum of 

one year initially. 

Efforts to find donations of exercise equipment, 

weights and benches are ongoing. 

A proposed simple management structure 

includes a Chair, Vice Chair, Treasurer, Secretary 

and Gym Manager. 

Sources of funding for additional gym 

equipment are being pursued. 

The ability to form the gym club will be 

dependent upon two areas of action: 1. 

commitment of at least 30 people to join the club 

and pay the fees required to cover the monthly 

operating expenses, and 2. repair of the school roof 

(Nick Bigney is actively pursuing funding options 

to complete the repair this summer). 

Maurice and I are optimistic that the gym will 

be up and running with a basic set of equipment 

and free weights by early fall, pending success on 

the above actions. We plan to organize another 

meeting in June to ask for membership 

commitments. In the meantime, we will use the 

Johonor Gym Club Facebook group to report 

progress on club formation. If you are interested 

and have not already done so, you can join this 

group to keep informed. 

If you have anything to donate to the gym or 

may be interested in membership, please contact: 

 

Maurice Poirier, (902) 759-6149,  

mauricepoirier67@gmail.com 

 

or Ed Kennedy, (613) 240-8792), 

kennedyeda@gmail.com 

Proposed Gym Club in Old River John School 

       by Kay-Lee Scotland 

On April 4, 2021, River John 4-H held their an-

nual public speaking rally. The rally consists of 

demos and speeches that are presented by mem-

bers, to find out who will represent our club in the 

county rally, which was held on the 17th of April in 

Scotsburn. 

Here are the club members who moved on to the 

county rally: 

Senior Double Demo - ñFlat Iron Curlsò Eliza-

beth Heighton and Kholey Bezanson 

Junior Single Demo - ñHow to Propagate a Spi-

der Plantò Jolie Bezanson 

Junior Speech - ñMy First Year in 4-Hò Kay-

Lee Scotland 

Junior Introducer - ñFern and Frankieò Alexan-

dria Bezanson 

Intermediate Speech - ñEaster in Germanyò 

Christina MacLean 

Senior Speech - ñWinter Campingò Mya Elliott 

River John 4-H Club Public 

Speaking Rally 

The River John C@P Committee, along with 

the Pictou Antigonish Regional Library, has pur-

chased new Playaway Launchpads, which are 

available immediately with a library card for a 3-

week period. 

Playaway Launchpads are pre-loaded tablets 

designed specifically for library circulation.  Be-

cause they come pre-loaded, wifi connection is not 

required. Tablets for children come with titles in-

cluding Backpack of fun: Life Skills and Play to 

Learn. These games are geared towards learning 

literacy, healthy habits, sharing and much more. 

For adults, there are titles such as Brain Power: 

Brain Games and Hidden Objects. These types of 

games have proven to improve memory and in-

crease mental fitness. 

Call the River John Library at (902) 351-2599 

or visit us at parl.ns.ca to request one today. 

New Items at  

River John Library  
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Lion Brian receiving his 30 year pin from King Lion 

Bruce  

Lion Ann Patriquin and King Lion Bruce Frizzell 

present a cheque on behalf of the River John & 

District Lions Club to Dr. Israel, nurse Val Suid-

geest and Martha Ferguson Head of the Palliative 

Care Unit of the Lillian Fraser Memorial Hospital, 

Tatamagouche,  

Lions Club news 

       by Jacob Leegwater 

Time again to send a column to the Pioneer. We 

were fortunate that we were able to meet during the 

months of March and April. With a spike in 

COVID-19 numbers, meetings were put on hold. 

In spite of that we were able to look after busi-

ness. 

We are now the proud owners of four chairs, 

one for each of the Noble Grand, the Vice-Grand, 

the Chaplain and Past Grand. They were repaired 

and re-upholstered in Pictou. Previously they be-

longed to Phoenix Lodge #50 in Truro. Cost was 

covered by Bro. Earl Johnson for the Noble Grand 

chair, Bro. Brian Emoff for the Vice-Grand chair, 

Bro. Willis Langille for the Chaplain chair and 

Bros. Steven Craib and Jamie Craig for the Past 

Grand chair. These make a fine addition to the 

lodge room. A dedication will take place at a later 

date. 

A committee had been struck to plan our lobster 

dinner take-out for May 8. Alas, we had to cancel 

due to the province-wide shut down. 

Helping Hand IOOF Lodge #34 News 

On April 19 we hosted the District #17 semi-

annual meeting. Brothers from Liberty #120, East-

ern Star #10F, our District and from Union #30 in 

Springville attended. The meeting was presided 

over by D.D.G.M. Bro Earl Johnson. As usual at 

the spring meeting a new D.D.G.M. is elected. We 

are very pleased that Bro. Kenny Snook of Liberty 

#120 will assume that post. 

On the sister Rebekah side of the coin, we were 

only able to meet three times before everything 

was cancelled. We had agreed to make desserts for 

the lobster dinner, but had to put our baking skills 

on the back burner. 

We are still looking for anyone who wishes to 

get rid of scrap metal. Please contact Willis Langil-

le at 902-897-3883. 

It was hoped that we could have election of new 

officers before summer recess. Only time will tell 

if this will happen. Presently our Noble Grand is 

Rod Hayman and Secretary Jacob Leegwater. For 

the Rebekahs, Noble Grand is Margaret Langille 

and Secretary is Greta Langille. 

Until next time, stay safe. 

      by Janet Mills 

The Strange Valentines, that is Janet Mills and 

David Farrell, moved to River John the summer of 

2019. Like anyone discovering River John for the 

first time, they were duly impressed, both by the 

amazing landscape and for the down-to-earth, 

friendly people who went out of their way to wel-

come them. As musicians, they play a somewhat 

unique blend of contemporary folk music drawn 

from their respective backgrounds. David comes 

from Australia and has toured his country, playing 

in rock bands opening for such acts as INXS and 

Canned Heat; Janet comes from Melrose, a tiny 

place in the St Maryôs district of Guysborough 

County, playing kitchen style music with her fami-

ly and community. The resulting mix of styles 

comes out somewhere else entirely. Using two 

voices, and two instruments, they make music to 

tell the human stories that inspire them. 

And what a journey itôs been before getting to 

River John. With a previous background in micro-

biology and epidemiology, the two met in Atlanta, 

Georgia, and have worked in several provinces, as 

well as the US, before coming to River John. 

While in Saskatchewan, the bitter cold winters 

made Janet long for home in Nova Scotia. Interest-

ingly, without ever having visited River John, Da-

vid found a little house on the MLS and they took a 

chance, buying sight unseen. 

Among the first people they met as they began 

moving in was Elaine Langille at the liquor store, 

who also happened to be their neighbour, wel-

comed them immediately from meeting them at the 

store, then later brought them fresh garden produce 

and introduced her husband, Keith. Thatôs around 

when the card games started. Also on the first or 

second day, there was a mysterious quart of straw-

berries placed on the porch railing. As Janet came 

from a U-Pick strawberry farm, she was very 

touched that this happened. It turned out another 

neighbour, John Crichton, who was about to be-

come a dear friend to the couple, was responsible. 

Fast forward two years later and the couple feel 

deeply connected to the beautiful River John com-

munity. Pandemic conditions have meant that there 

hasnôt been as much music shared as normal, but in 

between restrictive conditions, there have been a 

few notable projects. The duo released their album 

óForksô in lockdown conditions, and are preparing 

The Strange Valentines and River John 
to release óDoes Anyone Know How to Fix Old 

Radiosô once again, in semi-lockdown conditions. 

Janet and David have produced a series of vide-

os called óCommunity Strongô that features com-

munity halls in Nova Scotia. The couple were once 

asked by Lynda Manning to play at the Seafoam-

Melville hall as part of a jamboree, and they were 

very inspired by the strength of community and 

connection that was revealed. Thus, they embarked 

on interviewing folks and exposing these beautiful 

gems of history and culture that are the community 

hall, ending each episode with a song played to the 

empty hall. One of the ten halls that have so far 

been featured in this series included the old River 

John School, with great stories and history as told 

by the Bigney family. 

Just a week before this latest lockdown, the cou-

ple helped to organize a local variety concert at the 

old River John school, which featured a number of 

local, very talented, people. Besides being a won-

derful experience, with much hilarity and enjoy-

ment, the event raised over $700 towards a new 

roof for the old school, which is on its way to being 

a tremendous community hub. 

The Strange Valentines feel deeply connected to 

the community now, and it comes out in almost 

everything they do. It certainly is evident in the 

most recent video release of their song óSo Longô, 

a song about our beautiful environment and filmed 

at MacDonaldôs Cove. 



12 

 

     by Trecia Schell  

Summer is here! A great time to sit back, relax 

and enjoy a book, magazine, movie or two ï wher-

ever you are! The library is adding new books 

weekly, so drop by and checkout our new book 

(and DVD) lists featured online, and library dis-

plays. In a rush, and forgot to pick up a book (on 

your way to the park or beach)? If you have a mo-

bile device, and with your free library card - you 

can use the libraryôs Overdrive Libby app to easily 

request and download eBooks and audiobooks to 

read on the go! 

To start off the summer celebrations, we are 

pleased to offer a special #ReadAtlantic eBooks 

program ï featuring 100 óalways availableô Atlan-

tic eBooks, accessibly published in French and/or 

English, for all ages ï until 15 July, 2021. And, all 

100 book titles have been added to the accessible 

reading collections of CELA and NNELS services, 

to support print-impaired readers. Itôs a great op-

portunity to read local, and to get to know your 

neighbours too. For more information, please visit 

the libraryôs Overdrive online collection webpage. 

And if you need a library card, please contact your 

local library location to request a library card, or 

complete the online registration form found on 

www.parl.ns.ca. 

And even more fun ï our #PARLreads Big 

Summer Book Club will continue until 31 August 

2021! Liked it, loved it, or maybe not ï weôd love 

to know your thoughts on the library books youôre 

reading. Share with us, and other readers your book 

recommendations this summer, and fill out a ballot 

to win great ñbookish- flavoredò monthly prizes. 

Starting June 14, children are invited to register 

at their local library branch for the annual Summer 

Reading Program adventure. This year's theme is 

"Game On" and children will receive a summer 

reading package with a game booklet. Check off 

the activities and reading goals listed on the game 

booklet and enter to win prizes at the library. The 

free library program runs from June 28 - August 

21, 2021. There will be a series of super fun, Take 

& Makes (for all ages!) and other COVID-safe fun 

happening throughout the summer. 

Need assistance with technology? This summer, 

weôre happy to have summer Technology Interns at 

several library locations ï starting in July in Pictou, 

River John (Wednesdays 10:00am-5:00pm and 

Thursdays 12:00pm ï 7:00pm) and Pictou Island. 

Sweet summer reading, wherever you are! 

Please contact your local library location for fur-

ther details, and to arrange an appointment. The 

River John Libraryôs Community Access Commit-

tee has also purchased new 3D printer that is on its 

way, in addition to a portable recorder (for podcast 

recording), and 2 Launchpad tablets (Mind Mas-

tery: Brain Games for adults, and Play to Learn: 

Life Skills for Children). The River John web cam-

era has also been updated, and a new weather sta-

tion installed too! To check out the new view, drop 

by the www.riverjohn.com website. 

Requests for library materials can also be 

placed online, and by emailing or calling your lo-

cal library ï and weôre happy to do the research for 

you. Curbside pick-up of library materials is also 

available, upon request. And if you live in our rural 

communities, Borrow-by-Mail is available (for 

free, with return postage included.) For more infor-

mation about BBM, please contact Regional Li-

brary Headquarters at 1(902) 755-6031, or toll-free 

1(866) 779-7761, or bbm@parl.ns.ca. 

The library offers many online services - from 

courses, to downloadable eBooks, audiobooks, 

magazines, and access to several online research 

databases ï all available through our website, at 

www.parl.ns.ca. And all library materials are quar-

antined and sanitized following NS Public Health 

guidelines. Free public WiFI is available outdoors, 

around each of our library locations. 

During lockdown we are still open, and offering 

contactless library services - curb side/phone/

email/mail. We are hoping that we will be able to 

resume offering indoor in-person library service on 

21 June. 

The River John library is open Tuesdays and 

Thursdays, 12:00pm to 7:00pm, Wednesdays and 

Fridays, 10:00am ï 1:00pm and 2:00pm to 

5:00pm, and Saturdays from 10:00am to 2:00pm. 

Please drop by, call  

+1(902) 351-2599 or email us at 

riverjohn@parl.ns.ca. 

For more information on all our upcoming li-

brary programs and services, please call or drop by 

your local library, follow us on Twitter, find us on 

Facebook, or visit us online at www.parl.ns.ca . 

 

Trecia Schell is the  Community Services Li-

brarian, and Branch Librarian - Books-by-Mail, 

River John, Stellarton & Trenton Public Libraries  
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        by Mike Topley 

With the current COVID 3rd Wave (State of 

Emergency) regulations, the Legion has temporari-

ly closed its doors until further notice. This of 

course means putting our Friday evening Chase-the

-Ace draws on hold. A jackpot of over $18,000 

awaits a lucky (post-COVID) winner. Re-

activation of ticket sales will be announced on Fa-

cebook and at Fultonôs. Stay tuned. 

Prior to closure, the Legion held a popular 

beans and brown bread take-out lunch in April. 

Thanks to all who organized and supported this 

event. 

Line dancing was scheduled to start the week 

Legion News Spring/Summer 2021 
before our closure and has by necessity been put on 

hold. Hang in there all you line dancers - pretty 

soon Jocelyn will be refreshing you on the finer 

points of the Electric Slide and the Nashville 2-

Time. 

One thing the COVID pause has allowed are 

some major upgrades, including a new commercial 

grade non-slip floor in the kitchen, a nice new paint 

upgrade in kitchen and the main upstairs lounge/ 

bar area, washing of upstairs valances and drapes, 

and a good overall spring cleaning. Thanks to all 

who helped out. Plans for the summer include 

some window replacements and improved parking 

lot surfacing. 

Summer students have arrived and are using the 

Legion as a base of operations. Joanne issues daily 

assignments for upkeep in and around the village. 

Give them a friendly wave as you drive by. 

We are hoping to add to our village Remem-

brance Banner display this fall. If anyone is inter-

ested in ordering a banner for a family or friend 

veteran you can contact Anne at 902 351 2898 or 

Marilyn 902 351 2467 for the application form. 

Cost is still $200 per banner. Orders must be in 

before July 31st. 

Meals on Wheels will re-start in September. 

Hang in there. 


